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Independent Advisory Group: Minutes for 20 June 2016 
Attendance: 

John Beddington 
Raquel Duarte-Davidson 
Fiona Fox 
Simon Wessely 
Richard Amlôt

Iain Lake 

James Rubin

John Simpson
Gillian Smith

Apologies: 

Ed Galea

Hilary Walker



Stephen Groves
Paul Elliot
Campbell McCafferty 

Gregor Henderson

Minutes of meeting on 8 December 2015

1. Accepted

Membership

2. We discussed current membership of the group. Campbell McCafferty has now moved on from CCS and Hilary Walker has retired from the Department of Health. We considered that it would be helpful to retain representation from both groups. 

· John S will contact Hilary and ask if she still happy to remain on the group
· Simon will contact the Department of Health and ask if they would like to nominate a new representative
· James to contact Campbell McCafferty and ask if he would like to remain part of the group, or if someone else from CCS should be invited. 
Matters arising

3. We discussed the draft reported co-authored by John B which has reassessed the health effects of exposure to radiation. This is still in press with an expected publication date of August. 

· John B to circulate the radiation report to the group when it has been published. 

4. There was discussion of how the radiation report will be publicised. Fiona and John will discuss separately whether the Science Media Centre can assist with this. 

5. John B confirmed that he had passed Simon’s contact details on to a separate research team that is studying altruism in the context of infectious diseases, in case they wished to invite him to sit on their advisory group. No approach had been made however. 

6. We discussed the possibility raised at the last meeting of an additional project for the HPRU relating to media involvement in disasters. James confirmed that the wider issue of the impact of allowing government-affiliated scientists free-reign in their dealings with the press was not something that the HPRU could pursue at present. However, a smaller project looking at the effects of intervening in on-line discussions about controversial issues would be proposed as a project to MSc students in the 2016/17 academic year. 

7. James provided an update on the National Study on Flooding and Health. Data collection for this study was expanded to include Cumbria following the flooding there in 2015. A paper on the results from the first wave of data collection following the 2013/14 floods is currently under review with BMC Public Health. 
· James to circulate the paper and provide an update to the group when it is published. 
8. We discussed an action carried over from previous meetings relating to whether a new decontamination exercise is possible. John S reported that a new Tier 1 exercise is being planned which might include a decontamination component. This may be an additional avenue for the decontamination and exercise teams to conduct their research. 

· Richard to investigate the Tier 1 exercise and update the research teams as necessary. 
· DH and CCS representatives (tbc) to provide update on any other decontamination exercises at future meetings.  

9. James and Richard have been added to the distribution list of the PHE-led chemical digest. They have discussed the possibility of a project exploring public responses to real decontamination incidents and are meeting with representatives from the PHE chemical hazards team to discuss practicalities. Raquel suggested also making contact with the Government Decontamination Service who might be able to provide details about other decontamination incidents that we could study. 
10. James confirmed that an engagement strategy for the HPRU has now been produced and is available on the website.
Progress since last meeting
11. James provided an update of the highlights from the annual report, which had been submitted to NIHR. These focussed on our rapid response work, funding, and training. 
12. In terms of rapid response, we highlighted: 

a. the national study on flooding and health (co-led with PHE’s Field Epidemiology Service, and the HPRUs in Evaluation of Interventions and Environmental Change and Health); 

b. our advice to PHE and DH regarding the setting up of a ‘screen and treat’ mental health response to the massacre in Tunisia; 

c. our work on the Ebola response (including two studies on the wellbeing of responding staff and a series of systematic reviews on the risks posed by Ebola); 

d. the reassuring risk assessment provided by our modelling teams in the 2015 North West cryptosporidium outbreak, supported by an analysis of the impact of media reporting on healthcare use during this incident. 

13. The group was impressed with the volume and quality of this work. In particular, the ability of the work to generate impact while an incident was ongoing was cited as important and welcome. An example noted was the change to WHO guidance regarding the length of time required before latrines can be emptied in Ebola Treatment Centres as a result of rapid systematic review work. 

· James to ensure in future annual reports that the impact of our work is prominently noted.
14. The group discussed the issue of whether rapid response work should require notification to the funder before being initiated. It was felt that if response work could be conducted without any substantive changes being made to core business plan (as has happened to date), then it may not be necessary to submit paperwork in order to begin a rapid response project. James has requested further clarification on this from NIHR.  
15. We discussed how rapid response projects were staffed and funded. We noted that university senior staff time on these projects was generally considered to part of the normal functioning of the unit – no additional charges are made. PHE senior staff are similarly often able to support such work without requiring additional funding. In terms of research costs and fixed-term research support, small grants can often be found. For our HPRU in particular, we specifically developed projects in our initial plans that can be repurposed to meet the needs of emergencies as they occur (e.g. switching from studying a hypothetical scenario, to a real incident). 
16. In terms of funding, James reported that the Unit has obtained approximately £350k to support various small projects. We are also providing the mental health component of the bid for the DH Rapid Support Team funding, which is currently still under negotiation. 
17. KCL colleagues within the HPRU are also part of the successful application for funding for the PHOENIX project led by PHE. This is a major piece of work relating to mass decontamination. We noted that the drafting for the annual report to the funders could be misread as suggesting that all £1.4million funding for this project rested within the HPRU. We agreed to clarify by way of these minutes that the funding for the PHOENIX project is to PHE and KCL staff who are also participating in the HPRU. In addition, a competitive tender for a sub-contracted component of the PHOENIX project will be conducted by PHE independently of the HPRU. 
18. In terms of training, we noted the substantial number of students (20 MSc, 10 PhD) who had been supported in their research training so far, in addition to the formal teaching being provided in terms of university-level and professional development courses. 

19. The group considered that the annual report reflected an impressive amount of work, demonstrating the excellent functioning of the Unit as a whole. 

Forward business plan
20. The forward business plan was circulated in advance of the meeting. Most of the projects were continuations of existing work and were not discussed in detail at the meeting. 

21. A new PhD studentship concerning public education in relation to nuclear terrorism was discussed. This work was viewed as interesting, given that it balances the possible need for any education to happen prior to an incident occurring against the low probability of the risk and a possible lack of engagement among the public. We discussed whether focussing on a dirty bomb scenario would be more relevant, given its higher probability. James noted such work had already been done and that nuclear was a logical progression. The possibility of focussing on an attack against a nuclear power plant was also raised. We further noted that getting scientists to discuss nuclear risks, or radiation in general, with the media was challenging: could this project help to address that? James noted that it was not the direct focus of the work, however discussing the project with the relevant communications personnel at PHE would be important. 
· James and Richard to ensure that PHE communications personnel are aware of the project and asked to help inform the work. 

22. We noted that Lee Bailey would soon be taking up the role of head of communications at PHE. 

23. An update on the side-effects of medication project was requested. The work is proceeding ahead of schedule due to the hard work of the PhD student. A cross-sectional survey of the public’s understanding of risk information relating to medication side-effects has also been completed. This has demonstrated that the official definition of terms used to describe side-effects such as ‘common’ and the public understanding of these terms are substantially out of kilter.  

24. A query was raised in relation to the airborne release model being used by our modelling team: had the modelling team made contact with the Met Office who use a model called NAME? Raquel offered to be a link to the relevant team if not. 
· James to check whether Steve Leach and Ian Hall are aware of the NAME model. 
25. The work of the decontamination Theme was discussed. One point to note was the importance of being clear that the work in the business plan for the HPRU did not overlap with the work being conducted in the PHOENIX project. 

· Richard to ensure that future iterations of the business plan make clear that pre-existing HPRU decontamination work and PHOENIX work are distinct. 
26. We had a conversation about the usefulness of presenting a Concept of Operations for discussion at a meeting of the Global Health Security Chemical Working Group, given that this will be a UK-based plan while the Group is international. 

· John S and Raquel agreed to continue discussion of the CONOPS and Global Health Security Group meeting outside of the group. 
27. Overall, the group felt that the forward business plan represented a substantial amount of work and was nicely ambitious. 
Presentation by Theme 3: Enhancing syndromic surveillance for early detection and assessing the extent of incidents (Gillian Smith & Iain Lake)
28. Gillian and Iain presented the work of syndromic surveillance theme. This work is described in detail in the annual report and forward business plan, and is not reported in detail here. 
29. The group were impressed with the work that was being pursued and the collaboration between the University of East Anglia and the PHE Real Time Syndromic Surveillance Team. 

30. A suggestion was made that the team consider artificial intelligence systems such as Deep Blue to continue with their work. 

· Gillian and Iain to consider incorporating AI systems in their work. 
AoB

31. No other business was raised. 
Next meeting
32. A doodle poll will be circulated to confirm the date of the next meeting, which will likely be in December 2016. 
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